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Date and time:   	Monday 18th March at 6:30pm 
Place:		Coughton C of E Primary School

Attendance: Cllr L. Carter, Cllr L. Stanton, Cllr Lewington and Cllr Hawthorne, Mr Kolb (Headteacher), Simon Pickering, Becca Gee (National Trust)  Sarah Whittaker (Parish Clerk), District Councillor Susan Juned, and a 4 Members of the public.


1. WELCOME and APOLOGIES
Apologies were received from the Charirman Cllr Piddington (due to illness) and County Councillor Justin Kerridge (prior engagement), the apologies were accepted by the council.

2. CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES
To approve the minutes of the meeting held on 15th May 2023	 DOCUMENT 1

	Proposed by Cllr Stanton and seconded by Cllr Hawthorne. 

3. THE PARISH COUNCIL YEAR 
In the Chairman’s absence Vice Chairman Cllr Lewington read out the Chairman’s report outlining the activities and future plans of the council. 				DOCUMENT 2 

4. COMMUNITY REPORTS							            
County Councillor Justin Kerridge In his absence the report the following report was read out by the Vice Chairman Cllr Lewington. The key points highlighted were:
Traffic speed:
Cllr Kerridge had chased up the lack of connection of the average speed cameras which you are aware is due to a difficulty in doing so by National Grid, It was confirmed that this should take place very soon. 

Toucan crossing (traffic lights)
Cllr Kerridge asked what can be done to prevent drivers ignoring the red light. WCC have responded that it is a matter for the police. As there have been no serious accidents (death or physical injury claims) logged at this location WCC will not pay for a survey but will facilitate one at a cost.  Even then any results will again be for the police to determine what action to take.

From highway safety team: "the engineer visited the site and found no operational faults with the Toucan crossing and all the traffic signal heads were correctly aligned the road marking is in a good condition and there are three traffic signal heads on both approaches. "

"Once we get the data and notice a specific issue with drivers running the red-light signal; we will request Warwickshire Police to   provide enforcement action whenever possible.
Since this is a traffic sign offence therefore only the Police can action this matter -  if prosecuted for the offence of failing to comply with red-light signals, the driver will face at least 3 penalty points being imposed on their licence and a substantial fine, the maximum penalty for running a red-light signal is a £1,000 fine.
However, normally Fixed Penalty fines of £100 are issued for running red-light signals and 3 or 6 penalty points are endorsed on the driver's licence."
 
Survey costs:
3 Day between monday and friday 7am-7pm - £702 excluding VAT
5 Day monday to friday 7am-7pm - £894 excluding VAT.
I can match fund these surveys from my delegated highways budget if the PC wishes to fund the other half of the costs.  

As for a number plate recognition cameras placed on the lights this would also not likely be funded by WCC but I am awaiting a reply about if and how this could be installed and used.

Flooding: I have supported the Parish council in their efforts to have county highways and flood risk management teams visit, discuss and act on flooding.  This has been successful, and much jetting and investigation has been completed and plans for new gulleys and other infrastructure are in place as well as Coughton now being on the 3-month gulley clearing rota (the highest frequency done by WCC).  The PC has, as ever, been commendably proactive in this matter.

Redditch to Alcester greenway and offroad cycle route:
A high-level study previously sent to the PC describes three possible routes for such a cycle route, the most likely route roughly following the old railway line. I would be very interested in discussing this with landowners who might want to help with this. A cycle path from Studley to Sambourne along the old railway or using improved roads for cyclists. Improved roads from Sambourne to Coughton station. Railway line or similar cross-country route to Alcester Heath Road. Cross country route to cold comfort lane and into Alcester. The route can then link up with the two shires green way route being planned from Alcester to Evesham and across to Stratford.

Warwickshire Fire and Rescue consultation on resource to risk:
Proposals to change fire service provision across the county to align resources to risk. Not a money saving exercise but aligning services to be better able to cope with existing and foreseen risks which occur mainly between 8am and 10pm. The proposals suggest reduced cover after 10pm and a general reduction in response times for this area. Cover for major incidents and an increase in dependable response times are the corresponding gains. A very honest and detailed description can be found in the consultation document. The consultation is now closed and due to responses received, there is likely to be better cover for this area than the proposals in the consultation.
AP1 MARCH - Clerk to contact the local police team to confirm if any support can be offered.


Cllr Susan Juned 
A multi-agency meeting attended by Severn Trent, District Councils, Warwickshire County Council and the Environment Agency took place in February. It was highlighted that there was currently little communication between the agencies. The District Council have agreed to ensure that communication is improved. Cllr Juned is happy to put Coughton Parish Council in touch with other councils that have Flood Action Plans. There had been discussion about natural flood management with the Environment Agency who had recently had large budget cuts reducing the level of support they could offer. An online meeting with Warwickshire County Council and Sustrans had taken place to discuss cycling and walking infrastructure that had been agreed by the County Council but with no funding. 
There had been a peer review of Stratford District Council consisting of local government associations with six in a team to look at the District Council and review best practice and identify areas for improvement. The last one was in 2017. There was also a Planning Service Peer review, to ensure the service was as good as it could be. A full peer review will be published publicly in due course. The council plan and budget review has been done and there is money set aside to action improvements. The Community Climate change fund is now live. There have been expressions of interest initially and a second round of applications will open later in the year. The Chief of Fire Service has been asked to give a full presentation to the District Council regarding the current consultation about local fire services. The council plan has now been done working with Warwick District Council to continue good relationships.

Ros Anscombe – Heart of England Forest
Due to prior engagements Ros kindly sent the following report:
Thank you for inviting us to share news from the Heart of England Forest. It has been a very wet winter season for us all, straight off the back of a wetter than usual summer and autumn making access in and around the Forest at times a muddy affair and wellies a must! Tree planting season ends this month and this year the Forestry team have undertaken a restock of 1600 trees across our young plantations in the Coughton parish. These trees hadn’t successfully established as a result of poor climate and soil health. Their replacements will continue to be monitored to ensure establishment of the new woodland.
At the end of the summer, we carried out a large thinning operation at Coughton Park Wood on Sambourne/Wike Lane in order to secure the long-term stability of the woodland. Without thinning at certain intervals woodland can become vulnerable to being windblown and through this process the remaining trees have the opportunity to strengthen, grow outwards and stabilise. In some areas trees have had their canopies removed to promote light penetration to the forest floor and improve ground flora. Due to the weather and the unseasonably wet ground conditions a section of the bridleway passing though Coughton Park was rutted by the machinery undertaking the work. Once completed the contractors returned this section of bridleway back to being navigable by our horse riding, cycling and mobility scooter riding neighbours. In the long term, as more sections are thinned, the Heart of England Forest will seek to restock the site with native broadleaved trees to ensure the site maintains a consistent forest canopy cover. Our volunteer hub located within Coughton Park has undergone some renovation work so that the roof no longer leaks!

Simon Pickering – Coughton Court, National Trust
Mr Pickering thanked the council for the invitation. There was currently scaffolding in place for a £3.3 million roof project, alternative access points for contractors were in place to avoid the centre of the village and minimise any inconvenience. Access is on Coughton Hill with a temporary track and won’t be used after the project is complete. During recent flooding in the village, water reached very close to the house the highest since 2007/2008.
 
Becca Gee - Senior Collections and House Officer 
Ms Gee further commented on the four-phase project, the first of which had started last year. With lots of collections moved around the house. The exhibition space had been turned into a project hub highlighting projects such as how to manage the bats living at the site during the works. There will be a crane removal of some collections for the roof works. The house had opened earlier than previous years at February half term rather than March to encourage visitors in. Phase 4 scaffolding should be gone by April 2025 but most of the façade will be able to be seem by Autumn 2024. Permission had been sought from Historic England to change one flat roof design and add additional gutters to prevent damage from excessive rainfall to enable the Trust to climate proof the house for the future.


4. MATTERS RAISED BY THE ELECTORATE
There was some discussion about rubbish gathering on the temporary road for contractors such as canisters. Simon Pickering agreed to investigate the site and will raise it with the contractors and Project Manager. It has been cleared up at present. Cllr Hawthorne asked if there could be any drainage incorporated so the nearby cottages do not get flooded from excess water on the new road. Fencing along the road which is double sided making it difficult to access the kissing gate. 
There was a public footpath where the gate has been padlocked the resident agreed to send what three words location to the Clerk to contact Warwickshire County Council about the prevention of access to the public footpath. There were concerns about an impassible footpath that needed hedges clearing it was agreed that Cllr Hawthrone to give an exact location. The main road hedges have been cut but the pathways are still very overgrown it was agreed that this was highways responsibility and would be reported.  

The Meeting closed at 7.10pm proposed by Cllr Stanton and seconded by Cllr Hawthorne. 


Sarah Whittaker 
Parish Clerk
coughtonclerk@gmail.com
www.coughtonparishcouncil.co.uk
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